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                        Welcome to Fed News

Welcome to the SECOND edition of Fed News.  In this publication we aim to establish a Federation Newsletter that will encompass inter Federation news with news from local, national and international sources that is of interest to disabled people in general and those with sensory impairments in particular.  

This issue has articles and a Factsheet on Welfare reform that I hope will be of interest to you.
We are asking Branches, and others, to supply us with material that can be used in the Newsletter.  We are looking for;

a. News on branch activities, especially issues they are campaigning on. 

b. Local, National and International news stories of interest to us.

c. Articles from publications you have access to.

d. Links to useful websites, e-groups etc.

e. Updates on Local and National Government policy issues that affect our daily lives as disabled people.

f. Personal interest stories, hints, tips etc.

g. Any information you have about adaptations and gadgets that make life a bit easier.

h. Travel and holiday information etc. etc.

This is ‘your’ newsletter’ and, hopefully over the months ahead it will develop into a publication that will not only be read by federation members but also by supporters and friends.  We hope it will become a reference point for policy and decision makers at all levels of society.  “It is up to you how successful we can make it.”

Please send information to Bill Campbell at billcampbell4@sky.com . Alternatively, you can contact Kirsten Peace on 01924 291313 or email nfbuk@nfbuk.org who can pass any information on to Bill.   

The deadline for articles for the July issue will be Friday 29th June.  However; it would be most helpful if you can send in articles before the deadline fate in order to give me a chance to compile the Newsletter by the beginning of July.

Excluding blind people from Warwick  High Street:
Warwick town are removing the Zebra crossing, and rebuilding 4 road junctions on their High Street by raising the road surface up to footway 

level and removing the kerbs.   These are effectively small Shared 

Spaces, but phone enquirers are told that these are "informal crossing points", which they often assume to be pedestrian crossings of some standard type.

 From WARWICK COURIER 20-4-2012:
Concern that blind people will be at risk from traffic changes.

BY EDDY MURRAY eddycmurray@jpress.co.uk

  BLIND people will be put at risk by road alterations in Warwick town centre, claims an organisation which represents the visually impaired.

Moves to slow down and deter through traffic in Jury Street and High Street have angered the National Federation of the Blind of the UK (NFB).

The plan includes crossing points, which have a central refuge, and at different sections there will be parking bays on both sides of the road. 

The extra-wide crossings will be by Swan Street and Church Street and others by Brook Street, and Back Lane.

All crossing points will have tactile paving to alert the visually 

impaired and level wheelchair access onto them.   The aim is to make it 

safer for pedestrians, but the NFB said the removal of the zebra crossing by Church Street will have the opposite affect,.

David Bates, NFB executive officer, said that in "Shared Spaces" the theory is that pedestrians among vehicles slows down traffic, and he was worried that Warwick, being a tourist town, would attract drivers not familiar with it who might not cut speed for pedestrians.

He added: "Several organisations have asked that the zebra crossing 

should be retained.   "The council is not preparing to impose a 20-mph 

speed limit as other towns have done.

`Blind people who cannot see any of the approaching cars, or which way they need to walk, invariably regard `Shared Spaces' as traumatic, dangerous, no-go areas to be avoided at all costs.

"If anyone is in doubt about these facts, then a walk across a `Shared Space' whilst blindfolded will provide them with the experience encountered by a blind pedestrian.".

Julie Crawshaw, a regeneration programme manager with Warwickshire County Council, said: "In developing the schemes with the Warwick Traffic Forum, the council is confident that it is safe for all users and with an increase in the number of crossing points, will improve accessibility for many people.

"We are aware that since the consultation on the design has been completed, the legal orders made and construction commenced, new issues have been brought to us from a few concerned members of the public about the use by the blind and partially sighted.

"We have been in discussions with the Guide Dogs for the Blind Association and the Warwickshire Association for the Blind and have agreed that on completion of the scheme, we will review design details with members of their organisations to satisfy everyone that the crossings can be used with confidence.

"If, collectively, we feel that changes should be made, then we will look at doing this after this review".

End of press article:
This report was made after more extensive correspondence sent to Warwick CC. It appears that the 2011 consultation was inadequate; that no Impact Assessment was carried out, and that the Officers had no understanding that  wheelchair friendly areas are not necessarily  accessible to people with little or no sight.

We really need to get the message across to Councillors and Officers whilst they are starting to make their plans, so please keep your ears open!

  David Bates
Guide Dogs celebrate campaigning success:
Guide Dogs' is celebrating news that more than 1,000 extra buses are due to become Talking Buses after the winning bids for a Government grant were announced.

The team wrote to bus operators and local councils across England, encouraging them to apply for the Department for Transport's £50million 

Better Bus Areas fund. One of the things that bus operators could apply to use the money for was improving the way passengers get information about their journey - including installing audio-visual systems on buses. Guide Dogs is campaigning for audio-visual announcements on all buses through its Talking Buses campaign.

The team made it clear that introducing audio-visual announcements, where the next stop and final destination are spoken and displayed as a bus travels along its route, would benefit all passengers, not just blind and partially sighted people. After going over the winning bids, which were announced on 23 March, the team calculates that more than 1,000 extra buses will have audio-visual announcements in future thanks to the Better Bus Areas fund.

David Cowdrey, Campaigns Manager, said: "It is clear that those local authorities and bus operators who included Talking Buses in their bid recognise that this simple improvement in on-board information provision will make their buses a more attractive option to tourists, business people and others who are unfamiliar with a route. Put simply, this will allow blind and partially sighted people, and all other passengers, to travel with much greater confidence.

"Guide Dogs would like to thank the local authorities and local bus operators who included Talking Buses in their applications, and the Department for Transport for approving them."

Source: VISION 2020UK:

Executive Council News:

Since the last report, the Executive Council met in March and again in April 2012.  These meetings covered the following issues:-

a. Campaigning:  Welfare reform & social care (discussed elsewhere in this issue); shared spaces/streets, regarding both Branch activity and correspondence with local authorities; Parking on Pavements – in Scotland NFBUK is joining with Living Streets in backing new legislation there to ban parking on pavements.   

b. 
Governance and Representation:  After publishing in the March FedNews a summary of national income from membership subscriptions and donations and donations from Branches, unfortunately, no alternative suggestions were forthcoming on increasing the Federation’s income.  The EC is therefore going to prepare some suggestions for Branches to consider.  Three Branches did respond to a memo dated 27 January 2012 that covered our representation on outside bodies.  The EC is now due to write out to Branches with firm proposals on this.

c. Recruitment:  A new recruitment leaflet is now available in print and Braille and an audio version will be ready soon; work continues on revising our campaigning/information materials.

d. Communications and Development:  We have continued to update the website content so that it carries current news.  We have also made it possible for visitors to the site to enquire about membership or offer their support.

e. Fund raising:  The Executive Council are pleased to note that people are already shopping online and naming NFBUK as their cause to support through easyfundraising.org.uk.  The Federation should be receiving its first, albeit modest, cheque from them soon.  There is now a link to www.easyfundraising.org.uk on the NFBUK website.   

I would remind you that any member can place NFB collecting boxes in places such as hotels, pubs, restaurants, shops, churches  etc and I would urge all members to obtain a selection of these boxes from our head office, remembering though to get permission from owners to have them displayed accordingly.   

Karl Farrell. 

EC Member.

Branch News:

London:

For some time now the London Borough of Brent, in which I live, has been planning to redevelop the Town Centre in Harlesden. In January 2011, along with Branch members Ted Herbert and Karl Farrell, I attended an informal meeting with members of the Highways Committee of the Council, who included Councillor Janice Long, a partially-sighted member, who is also a London Branch member. The outcome of this meeting was not really satisfactory from our point of view, but 2 alternative plans were put to a vote of Harlesden residents. One of these included what was described as a "Shared Space", although this does not quite seem to be a totally shared space as I understand the meaning of the phrase, as the Council say they do not plan to remove any road crossings, for example. Local residents voted in favour of the option which included the shared space, and the Highways Committee met on March20 2012 to formally adopt this proposal, despite strong speeches against the shared space by myself and another Visually Impaired resident, Tom Reid. The detailed planning stage will now commence, and further approaches are awaited from the Council in the hope that we will be invited to any meetings which take place in this regard.

 

Paul David.
London Branch Secretary.
All roads lead to Eastbourne:

London Branch are holding their 37th annual weekend away to Afton Hotel Eastbourne 9-12 November 2012.  The theme is, “Give Your Senses a Treat”.  Commencing with dinner on Fri and concluding with breakfast on Monday.  There are still a few spaces left.  

You don’t have to be a NFB Member.  But we don’t just eat and drink – you can experience wine tasting from a local vineyard, a Drama Workshop led by Kate Lovell, a tactile Art Workshop and exhibition presented by Solveigh Goet, a presentation of songs and music by the So Last Century Stringband featuring banjo, fiddle and guitar, a third return visit of the Ditchling Morris, a second return visit by Margaret Tait who will be giving one-to- one hand aromatherapy, a demonstration by Dolly McLoughlin of non- cooked desserts, a quiz and, of course, dancing and entertainment on the Saturday evening.  For further details please contact Ted on 020 8908 0232 or email Ted tedherbert@mmt21.f9.co.uk  .
Nottingham Branch Update January to April 2012:
This will be our first submission to The NFB by-Monthly Newsletter.

We held our Annual General Meeting in January.  Since the start of the year Nottingham Branch has recruited some new Members.

We spent the majority of our March Branch Meeting discussing and going through The Personal Independent Payment Consultation Document  “PIP”.     We will forward on our response. It is a very in-depth document and we discussed the criteria thoroughly.

Our Branch was represented at a Rally outside Nottinghamshire County Council Offices on 23 February to protest about The Budget Cuts planned for the coming year and also to protest about the closure of a local business which employs around 32 Disabled People.  Sadly The County Council voted to close down this Organisation

We are planning on having a Social evening at a Pub in Radcliffe-on-Trent where all members and their partners are welcome.

We are hoping to have a collection at one of our local supermarkets this year to raise funds for the Branch.  We are doing a fundraising collection at one  of the local theatres in May.  

Our members continue to represent our Branch on organisations such as The City Councils Disability Involvement Group “DIG and Its Community Equality Forum “C.E.F.”. We also have representatives attend The Visual Impairment Access Group “V.I.A.G.” and The Visually Impaired Patients Partnership and Involvement Group “VIPPI”.

Stuart Jones

Nottingham Branch.
West of Scotland: 
There will be another can collection on the 9 June 2012 at  Central rail station, Glasgow:  This follows on from the excellent collection we had in February when over £600 was raised at the same venue.
Scottish Rail accessibility Forum:

Douglas reported that cars, taxis & buses were to be banned from accessing Waverley rail station in Edinburgh, with effect from July 2012. 
Consultations were only now being undertaken but it was hoped that arrangements could be provided at both Princess Street and Market street entrances as alternatives to the present arrangements. The need to provide “assistance points” at both these areas had been pointed out, as would the need for waiting shelters. 
Other branch activity is highlighted in the Newsletter.
Bill Campbell.
Welfare Reform and Human Rights:

What is Personal Independent Payment (PIP)?

Below is a fact sheet published by Disability Rights UK in March 2012 shortly before the Bill completed its stages through Parliament.

Disability Rights UK Factsheet:

Personal Independence Payment (PIP):

What is PIP?

The personal independence payment (PIP) replaces working age disability living allowance (DLA) from April 2013.

PIP will have many similarities with DLA. In particular it will have two components: a daily living component (which has similarities to the current care component) and a mobility component. 

Despite the similarities to disability living allowance DA believes that the main intention behind PIP is to save money and that the tests, as laid out in the draft regulations, are more strict. 

Part 4 of the Welfare Reform Bill 2011, currently going through Parliament, contains proposals to introduce PIP. 

What are the rules?

To get the personal independence payment you must:

· be age 16-64 (or below pensionable age, whichever is the higher)

· satisfy the daily living and/or mobility activities test for 3 months prior to claiming and be likely to continue to satisfy this test for a period of at least 9 months after claiming (this is 9 month period is called the prospective test). You will not necessarily have to wait three months before getting PIP as the qualifying period starts from when your eligible needs arise and not from when you make a claim. 

· pass the residence and presence test

· pass the habitual residence test

You will not be able to claim PIP once you reach the age of 65 but you will be able to stay on PIP if you claimed/received it before the age cut off point.

You can receive PIP whether you are in or out of work. 

How much is PIP?

The amounts of PIP have not been set yet but the personal independence payment will have two components, each with two rates:

Daily living component

1. standard rate – If you have a limited ability to carry out daily living activities.

2. enhanced rate – If you have a severely limited ability to carry out daily living activities 

Mobility component  

1. standard rate – If you have a limited ability to carry out mobility activities.

2. enhanced rate - If you have a severely limited ability to carry out mobility activities.

If you have a terminal illness (if you are suffering from a progressive disease where death can be expected within 6 months.) you will automatically receive the daily living component enhanced rate and will not have to satisfy the period condition for the mobility component.

If you are in a care home you will be entitled to the mobility component so long as you satisfy the qualifying conditions.

If you are paid PIP you are free to spend the money in the way that suits you best.

The Activities tests

In order to qualify for any component of PIP you will have score a certain number of points in relation to 11 activities. These are:

1. Preparing food and drink

2. Taking nutrition

3. Managing therapy or monitoring a health condition

4. Bathing and grooming

5. Managing toilet needs or incontinence

6. Dressing and undressing

7. Communicating

8. Engaging socially

9. Making financial decisions

10. Planning and following a journey

11. Moving around

The activities 'Planning and following a journey' and 'Moving around' are used in the test for mobility. All the other activities are used in the test for daily living.

You can view a list of all the activities and descriptors as well as a list of definitions in the appendix at the end of this factsheet.

Each activity has a set of descriptors. Points are awarded on the basis of your limitations with respect to each activity. 

The proposed entitlement thresholds for the rates and components of the PIP are:

Daily Living component (from activities 1-9)
Standard rate: 8 points
Enhanced rate: 12 points

Mobility component (from activities 10-11)
Standard rate: 8 points
Enhanced rate: 12 points

The choice of which descriptor applies will be based on consideration of a 12 month period. If you cannot carry out the descriptor for an activity for more than 6 months, aggregated over the 12 month period, you will be awarded the appropriate points.

If you have a fluctuating condition the most appropriate descriptor will be considered to be the one which is likely to apply for the greatest proportion of that time.

If you are waiting for further treatment, descriptor choices will be based on the likely continuing impact of the health condition or impairment as if any treatment or further intervention has not occurred.

How will the activities tests be applied?

An independent health professional will look at the evidence contained within your claim. This will include your claim form and medical evidence from your GP or consultant, if you have one. 

You are also likely to be asked to attend a face-to-face consultation with the independent health professional. If you are called for one of these you will be able to take someone with you such as a family member, carer or anyone else.

Following this process the independent health professional will give advice to a benefit decision maker at the Department for Work and Pensions who will be the one who actually decides if you are entitled to PIP and which component applies.

The decision maker will also decide the length of your award and the date at which it will be reviewed. The length of award will be based on your needs and the likelihood of your health condition or impairment changing. 

Depending on your circumstances you may get a short award of up to 2 years or a longer award lasting up to 5 or 10 years. If you are given a longer award you may still be contacted, during this time, to see if your needs have changed.

Residence tests

The tests for residence and presence will be similar to those used for DLA (see Factsheet F23 - disability living allowance) and will be set out in regulations. However the Government intends to replace the ordinary residence test used in DLA with the habitual residence test used in means tested benefits such as income support and housing benefit (for reference see Factsheet F45 - income support).

[Source: Public Committee debate on the Welfare Reform Bill – 10 May 2011 - Column number 780]

PIP and DLA

If you are currently receiving Disability Living Allowance (DLA) and you are between the ages of 16 and 64 you will be tested under the new benefit rules/conditions for PIP between April 2013 and 2016. If you pass the conditions for PIP you will be moved/migrated onto it. You will not have to meet the PIP three month qualifying period but you will have to satisfy the 9 month prospective test. Note: Transfer to PIP from DLA is not automatic. You must make a claim for PIP. The DWP will write to you about making a new claim between October 2013 and March 2016. For more information see the timetable for the introduction of PIP below.

Children under 16 may be migrated onto PIP at a later date.

"The Government recognises that the needs of children can be different from those of adults and is committed to learning from the experience of implementing the new benefit for individuals of working age before extending it to children. This means children below age 16 will continue to be able to claim DLA, and we will consult before making any significant changes to these arrangements." 

[Source: Personal Independence Payment – Policy briefing note for young people - 21 November 2011]

There are currently no proposals to migrate you onto PIP if you are on attendance allowance or over 65 and claiming DLA.

PIP and carer’s allowance

The Government intends that both the daily living components of PIP will act as a passport to carer’s allowance in the same way as the middle and higher care components of disability living allowance. 

Pip and Motability

Currently DLA acts as a passport to help under the Motability Scheme. The Government intends that PIP will work in the same way though as yet it has not been decided whether the highest mobility component or both mobility components will passport you to Motability help. 

Pip and transport passports

The Department for Work and Pensions will be working with the Department for Transport (DfT) and the Devolved administrations to see which of the current transport passports will be carried over to PIP. Currently the higher rate mobility component of DLA is a passport to:

· automatic qualification for a Blue Badge

· eligibility for concessionary travel (free off-peak travel on local buses);

· exemption from Vehicle Excise Duty;

· the age at which a driver licence can be issued (16 instead of 17); and

· exemption from payment for a medical examination for the purpose of obtaining an exemption from wearing seat belts.

Timetable for the introduction of PIP

The timetable for PIP is as follows:

· April 2013 – An initial pilot of a few thousand new PIP claims

· June 2013 – All new claims will be for PIP.

· October 2013 - If you are on working age DLA and you report a change in your condition or your award is due to be renewed you will be reassessed under PIP. A few thousand other cases will be reassessed using random national selection. 

· January 2014 - full reassessment as part of rolling schedule using a random national selection. 

You will told when your reassessment is due. It is intended that all existing DLA claimants will have been given the opportunity to claim personal independence payment by March 2016.

Where can I get more help or information?

The DWP has produced a number of briefing notes on PIP, available at www.dwp.gov.uk/policy/disability/personal-independence-payment/ as well as an information document of frequently asked questions on PIP at www.dwp.gov.uk/docs/personal-independence-payment-faqs.pdf.

DA is considering a potential legal challenge of Government DLA plans. You can find out more at www.disabilityalliance.org/dlachallenge.htm.

This factsheet is a basic overview of personal independence payments. You can find out detailed information about current benefits in our Disability Rights Handbook available at www.radar-shop.org.uk/.

All our publications are available from our shop at www.radar-shop.org.uk/. You can also place an order by contacting Disability Rights UK on 020 7247 8776 (this is not an advice line) or by fax on 020 7247 8765. All our factsheets are available at www.disabilityrightsuk.org/factsheets.htm.

13 March 2012:
 Disabled UK activists plan protests:

Share | Email | Print
Disabled activists are planning to put their wheelchairs in collision course with the Olympics and Paralympics by staging protest rallies against the coalition government’s cuts. 


The Disabled People Against Cuts (D.P.A.C.) is working with campaign organizations such as the UK Uncut and other direct action protest groups in order to plan the demonstration, which will target the Olympics site in east London, the capital's transport system and elsewhere. 

The widespread discontent over disability issues and a recent decision by the Tory-led government to close 36 of the 54 Remploy's sheltered factories, leading to 1,518 disabled staff losing their jobs, has made the British disabled people ire over the government’s welfare cuts which have hit them the hardest. 

"Targets, dates and times are being closely guarded," said Adam Lotun of the Disabled People Against Cuts. 
Saying that the demonstrators’ direct action would be a "delicate disruption" similar to the protests D.P.A.C. launched in January, Lotun added, "Unless they steal our wheelchairs and confine us to our houses, they won't stop us." 

Disabled activists are also urging a boycott of the Paralympics over links between the International Paralympic Committee and Atos, which is a company responsible for testing disabled people's "fitness to work" for the UK government. 

Meanwhile, campaign groups and unions including G.M.B., Unite, Community, D.P.A.C., Right to Work, and National Shop Stewards Network, staged protests at shopping centres in Norwich, Hayhill and the Haymarket against the coalition government’s cuts to disability benefits.

Source:  Press TV.
UK is Breaching Human Rights of Disabled, UN told: 

Stephen Naysmith – Herald Scotland
A SCOTTISH campaigner tells the Human Rights Council of the UN that the UK Government is in breach of its human rights obligations to disabled people.
In Geneva, Dr Pauline Nolan, Policy Officer for Inclusion Scotland, submitted evidence to a preliminary hearing ahead of a planned review of the human rights record of 14 states, including the UK. 
On behalf of the Campaign for A Fair Society – a coalition of more than 70 Scottish charities – Dr Nolan warned the cumulative impact of welfare reform and cuts to benefits affecting disabled people will mean their ability to live a full life is impaired. In particular, she argued that welfare changes undermine their right to be included in the community.

The campaign also claims disabled people are being denied access to justice when they try to appeal against these cuts to their benefits.

Dr Nolan said she aimed to equip the UN with a series of recommendations and questions to put to the UK Government when its representatives appear in front of the Human Rights Council in May.

She added: “Disability organisations, disabled people and the Parliament’s own Joint Committee on Human Rights concluded that these cuts will have a devastating cumulative impact on the livelihoods of disabled people.

“Further cuts are taking place to local authority services they receive. Taken together, all these cuts are severely undermining the human rights of disabled people.”

She claims half of the £18 billion of cuts to be made under welfare reform will fall on households containing disabled people, adding: “These cuts will push hundreds of thousands of disabled people and their families into poverty and thousands will be made homeless.”

Jim Elder-Woodward, of the Independent Living in Scotland project, said: “I am really pleased that Dr Nolan is going to Geneva to tell the UN just how this Coalition Government is systematically undermining the rights of disabled people by cutting their benefits and services.

“The combined voices of disabled people have either been silenced or misrepresented by the UK Government in their resolution to make disabled people suffer over 50% of the total £18bn in benefit cuts.”

Norma Curran, of Values Into Action Scotland, added: “These welfare reforms are devastating people’s lives. It’s not acceptable to challenge the human rights of people on the grounds of race, sex, language, or religion, so why does the UK Government think that it is acceptable to breach the human rights of disabled people?”

Tangled up in red tape:

Disability Now, May 2012:

With heavy criticism of the assessment process for Employment Support Allowance, the story of Christina Fotheringay* is a worrying illustration of the Government’s lack of joined-up thinking

Like many other disabled people, I spent much of the last year worried about the introduction of Employment and Support Allowance (ESA). 

I worried about whether the assessment of me would be as demeaning and irrelevant as the press anticipated, whether I’d be able to explain the impact of my disabilities on my ability to work, and even whether I’d be well enough to attend an interview.

One thing I didn’t reckon on was that difficulties would start well before the assessment process began, in accessing the forms them​selves. I would soon enter an Alice in Wonderland world of confusion and absurdity that, were it not so serious, would have been laughable. 

In July last year I received the long-awaited phone call to say that the assessment process was about to begin. I explained that I would need the form in text format so I could access it through my computer. That, I was told, was not available. The form, on the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) web​site, is in PDF format, which my screenreader can’t read. 

They offered to send me a form in large print or Braille, but like the majority of blind people, I don’t read Braille. Then they asked if I could get someone to help me with the form, but I’m perfectly able to fill in forms myself if I’m given them as a text document, and I objected to telling them who my friends were. 

Later that day I got a phone call from a Jobcentre more than 250 miles away. They told me that there was an audio file of the document that they could get my local office to send me. Again, I explained that the best format for me was a text file, but again I was told that this was not possible. 

They then suggested that I fill in the form over the phone for them to type up and send back to me to review and sign. I agreed to proceed on this basis.

At this point I should point out that most of the people I dealt with at the Jobcentre were very kind. I felt very sorry for them in having to administer what, for me, is a poorly thought-out scheme.

In spite of that, a month later I had still not received anything other than what seems to have been an automatically generated paper form. I was becoming very concerned, as there is a limited time for completing the forms. 

I rang the office handling my claim. Again I was told I couldn’t have an audio form but could have it in large print, or get a friend to help. 

The next day a supervisor called, offering to access the audio form, but saying that this would take at least six weeks. (Why?) Two months later they called to say that the disc was on its way. 

I asked how long I would have to fill it in. The usual time limit is six weeks; I was assuming I’d need longer. In this case I was told both to “take your time” and have it done in two to three weeks. 

To say that typing out the audio form was a nightmare would be an understatement. Although I once worked, I had to give it up because my reliance on the keyboard led to joint, nerve and tendon damage. Now I was being asked to type out a 20-page document before I could even explain the nature of my disability. 

It took two days to get it typed. I now have extra damage to my finger joints, that even three months later has not improved. 

The audio form, which arrived on CD, was simply a piece of dictation. For example: “If you have problems walking, tick this box.” Was I supposed to type out the box and then tick it? I couldn’t. Or: “If you require further space, go to page 18.” I couldn’t.

It took me just over a month to return the form. Two months later, I heard that my benefits would continue and that I was being placed in the support group. 

The whole process, meant to take just 13 weeks, had taken six months, with all the concomitant stress and worry. 

The process of accessing and completing these forms has been physically painful and mentally humiliating.  The DWP’s lack of under​stand​ing of the needs of blind and visually impaired people has been staggering. They seem convinced that I should have been able to read large type, yet over 20,000 people get DLA higher rate mobility component because of the severity of their sight loss.

Other blind people tell me that they have had similar difficulties. Lawyer friends say I should make a legal complaint against the DWP for discrimination and for failing to make reasonable adjustments for my needs. I am still considering this. 

But for me the episode raises a deeper question. If the DWP can’t even assess my ability to access a 20-page document, how can we assume it is able to assess my capacity to work? 

Postscript: Since January the rules have changed. A person whose sight loss is so severe that they cannot read 16-point type even with a magnifier, or Braille, automatically goes into the support group for ESA. But there is still no sign that the forms have been adapted to meet blind people’s needs. 

Note: Christina still has problems using her keyboard and therefore dictated this story to her friend Hilary Patrick.  

Consultations:

DLA reform and Personal Independence Payment:

Consultation on detailed design deadline 30 June 2012:

Government is seeking disabled people’s views on proposals for some benefit rules for Personal Independence Payment, Disability Living Allowance, Carer’s Allowance and Attendance Allowance. 

More information is available at:  

www.dwp.gov.uk/consultations/2012
Proposed Responsible Parking (Scotland) Bill Consultation:

By Douglas Gilroy:

Joe Fitzpatrick, MSP. Member for Dundee City West, has issued a consultation on proposals to introduce a Scotland wide Bill to enable freedom of movement for all pedestrians. “Introducing restrictions on parking at dropped kerbs and on pavements will be of benefit to all of the Scottish public and it will be especially beneficial to the most vulnerable in society, including Blind and partially sighted people, elderly people, wheelchair users, and the increasing numbers of those who use powered mobility vehicles. It will also benefit all those with buggies and pushchairs. 

At present, any pedestrian whose path is blocked by a parked vehicle must telephone the police, show to a police officer that their path is obstructed and wait for the individual police officer to decide that action should be taken. The official police view has been characterised thus: while it is an offence for any person to drive on or to obstruct the pavement, to take enforcement action, the police require evidence of the vehicle being driven. This lack of clarity is unhelpful to police, drivers and affected pedestrians. 

Mr Fitzpatrick says, “I have concluded that the position could be greatly improved by a simple change to the law that would prohibit parking on dropped kerbs and pavements across Scotland. Hence I am proposing a Members Bill in the Scottish Parliament: The Responsible Parking (Scotland) Bill.”

The Bill proposes to introduce a Scotland-wide ban on parking at dropped kerbs, on the pavement and double parking. There will be exceptions on the face of the Bill such as where the road layout might require vehicles to park on part of the pavement, while maintaining space for all pedestrians to pass, where a vehicle is parked in front of a driveway dropped kerb with the permission of the driveway owner. Local Authorities will be able to make exemptions based on local circumstances.

Copies of the consultation paper can be requested by contacting Mr Fitzpatrick on  0131 348 6273. Alternative formats may also be requested by contacting the same number. An on-line copy Is available on the Scottish Parliament’s website, or from my own website at http://joefitzpatrick.net/parkingbill 

At National level, the NFB has signed up to the “Living Streets” campaign in support of these proposals. We are now requesting that all Scottish members write to Joe Fitzpatrick supporting his proposals by answering the consultation questions posed. A template letter, (containing the consultation questions) is available from the NFB Office, requiring completion with your address; date; signature/name; and your answer to each question i.e. by deleting the “No/Yes” as applicable etc. All Responses should be submitted by 30th June 2012.  
Law Commission Consultation:

We're currently in the process of finalising our consultation paper, and one of the central aspects of this involves trying to bring it to life with real examples of why reform is necessary. To this end, we wondered whether you might be able to furnish us with any examples of the problems disabled passengers encounter in accessing and using taxis and private hire services?

We are specifically interested in statistics on how many disabled persons travel unsecured; specific examples and statistics of things going wrong. We have the example of the tragic death of the 14 year old girl who died in Birmingham because her wheelchair was unsecured but further evidence and statistics beyond this incident would be helpful to better paint the picture. We're also interested in incidences of drivers or operators refusing to take disabled passengers, and of course if you have other examples which you think pertinent please feel free to include these.  Any assistance would be much appreciated!

There is no closing date per se as it is more of an informal request for examples to use in our consultation paper on reforming taxi and private hire regulation. However, whilst space precludes us including every examples we have (very kindly) received, the consultation paper will include proposals on how to address problems faced by disabled users of taxis and private hire vehicles.  To this end, I would suggest that the most useful way for you to contribute might be by responding to our consultation paper.

To give you a bit of background to the work we're doing, we have been asked to review the law on taxis and private hire vehicles in England and Wales, including London, with a view to recommending reform. Our consultation paper will be published in early May, and in it we will be looking specifically at issues of equality and accessibility. If you would be interested in reading our consultation paper, it will be available on our website - www.lawcom.gov.uk. The website will also give details of how to participate in the consultation exercise, and I would encourage you to do so.

Please feel free to get in touch if you would like anymore information.

Hannah Gray

Research Assistant, Public Law Team

Law Commission

Steel House, 11 Tothill Street, London, SW1H 9LJ.

Tel: 020 3334 0266

Email: hannah.gray@lawcommission.gsi.gov.uk 
 Leisure and Travel:

Postcards and social attitudes to blindness: 

By Pauline Topham:

I am fortunate to be partially sighted and I collect postcards.  Postcards have been on the go since the 1890s and were not confined to views.  Far from it – strikes, royalty, transport, a century of human life is there, including blindness.

A recurrent theme is of men or boys begging.  Sickly sentiment shows in a pre 1900 card labelled “Charity” of  two well dressed little girls offering an apple from their basket to a lad sitting in the street with two crutches and a vacant gaze. 

Many blind beggars became well known, like the blind man of the Pont des Arts in Paris, an early photograph of him kneeling and talking to some benevolent ladies in a busy street.  Another is a French cartoon of 1914 showing Kaiser Bill as a thin blind beggar in a threadbare uniform with his poodle, Emperor Franz Joseph carrying a German helmet as a begging bowl.   It completely misjudged the international situation!  The classic image of the blind man begging with his dog continued into the comic postcard era of the twenties and thirties.  A favourite was “Pity the poor blind man”, with a dashing young woman beside him showing her leg as she laces up her shoe, while the beggar’s eyes are popping out of his head.  Another strange early type is a photograph of a fluffy kitten with a notice round its neck saying “Blind from birth”.  You wonder at the mindset of people sending such cards.

The remedy was little better, many American cities had vast institutions for the Blind, looking like some of the large “Dark satanic mills” of Victorian England.  What life was like inside postcards do not reveal.

As far as my postcards can tell, the change began with St. Dunstan’s after the end of the First World War.  There was a fund-raising series depicting slim young officers in khaki or invalid blue, smitten on the battlefield, walking with the child they will never see, sitting relaxed beside a large collie, sentimental but the blind man is up-market and active.

Guide Dogs also produced fund-raising cards, probably in the fifties, colourer photos on mobility themes, such as using zebra crossings. If there are more recent cards, they are still in people’s drawers and not in the dealers’ boxed.

Fewer postcards are sent these days but political satire still flourishes as shown by one from Germany, black with BLIND in huge yellow capitals, and beneath “or why don’t you see that others need help?”  I would send it to Cameron if I thought he would read it!.

Keep on Running:

For a long time now I have had a friend who I see weekly who is blind, her name is Rose and her dog is Pete.   We frequently meet to tidy up her daily affairs and during this time I have got to know the two of them very well.  Being a runner it made perfect sense to choose to run for Guide Dogs in the Bath Half Marathon, in this year 2012.   

There are plenty of health benefits associated with running and I do it for all the right reasons.  Needing to keep my fitness up when walking Pete, who is still a puppy is one very good reason.   Living in Torbay there are endless areas to run which are picturesque.   We know a blind gentleman who has run a few marathons and is always on hand to offer tips.  

Bath was lovely. We stayed in a building that used to house Mulberry Bags on the outskirts of Bath.  On the day of the race we trundled into Bath, finding most of the routes into town blocked by cones and keep out signs. Luckily we were dropped very near to the race start.  We found Rose who travelled up to Bath to support us.   The day was very hot and many people dropped out with heat stroke on the route.  Having participated in marathons I took plenty of fluid on board  and made it in two hours, eight minutes, much to my delight.

After the race there was time to take in the Abbey and have a well earned ice cream before travelling home with my goody bag.  All-in-all I’d say this is one race I’ll never forget.  

Singing Weekend for Visually Impaired People:

The 2012 Singing Weekend will take place at the Cliffden Hotel in Teignmouth, Devon, from Thursday 19 July to Monday 23 July (four nights).

The first session will be at 10am on the Friday and the final session will end at 12 noon on the Monday.

On Friday to Sunday we will sing from 10am to Noon, and 4 to 6pm, working on short acapella pieces in three voices.

The Music Director will be Christine Richman, who has many years experience working with choirs of visually impaired singers.

The weekend is suitable for beginners and experienced singers, and sighted companions are welcome.

The cost will be £308, and this includes all meals except lunch.

The Cliffden Hotel is at 20 Dawlish Road, Teignmouth, Devon, TQ14 8TE, telephone 01626 77 00 52.

When booking, please mention that you will be on the Singing Weekend.

Further details can be obtained from Mick Marr, email mick.marr@btinternet.com, telephone 0207 602 2475.

Education! A way forward?
Ian Reynolds 

Vice Chair West Midlands Branch.

Just listened to the Newsletter and thought I might share some thoughts on Education for Pupils with a Visual Impairment.

I am registered blind and have taught V.I. pupils and adults for the last thirty years and mainstream pupils for fifteen years before that.  We have all witnessed the move from Specialist Schools for the VI to units and supported mainstream placements.  My education took place in mainstream schools and college with my visual impairment seriously deteriorating from my twenties onwards. I am painting in this background so that you will be aware of my built in experiences and prejudices about the education system.

Currently the provision for pupils with a Visual Impairment appears to be very patchy from one local authority to another.   Only about three Local Authority specialist schools are left and many of the teachers with a Qualified  Teacher of the Visually Impaired (Q.T.V.I.) qualification are nearing the end of their careers.  There is some doubt as to the future funding of placements on the two year Q.T.V.I. course currently offered by Birmingham University.  With the imminent demise of local education authorities as we have known them in the past, who is going to take responsibility for the quality of educational provision for pupils with a Visual Impairment in the future? 

The rush to close specialist schools I assume has been brought about by an older generation of people with sight loss who were educated in separated schools. This lack of opportunity to access a high quality equal education and the ability to mix with mainstream peers led to the push for integration. 

However the ability to experience education first hand, to carry out experiments in the science lab, to take part in team sport, to take the lead in drama productions, to have tactile access to maths, geography, music, art,  etc. requires a range of specialist Q.T.V.I. teachers and a big enough cohort of  pupils with a visual impairment to justify their employment. I am not clear how severely visually impaired pupils can have this quality first hand experience with just a teaching assistant at their elbow, as might be the case in individual mainstream placements.

So what is the answer?

There is no point in pretending that there is a perfect solution. Sight loss is difficult and throws up problems in educational provision. As you improve and gain in one area you lose in another.

I am vice chair of governors at a specialist school for pupils with a visual impairment. It is located alongside four mainstream schools, nursery through to secondary, on a P.F.I. site built in 2004. It is in an authority big enough to offer parents of children with V.I., a choice of options, supported places in mainstream, a number of small units and the specialist school.  The one option parents would struggle to access is a boarding placement.  Pupils in the specialist school have the opportunity to access their mainstream peers groups and pupils from the mainstream schools join the specialist school classes where this is appropriate. 
The schools have some joint projects and a cross campus committee which spearheads all aspects of co-operation. From our experience it is essential that a formal agreement is drawn up prior to the schools operating together and that the specialist school retains it’s own governing body. This allows the money and resources earmarked for the pupils with V.I. to  be kept exclusively for their education. Many of the specialist school pupils have additional needs but a significant number have very little or no sight and need tactile access to the curriculum.  
This system allows staff to plot their careers in a structured setting and good practice can be easily shared when staff are under one roof. Going forward individual schools have a more secure future than local authority support systems. The challenge of small schools joining the Academy structure is still to be resolved but I feel that there is still a place for specialist schools within the choices offered to parents. At secondary level many new pupils join the specialist school as problems become more difficult to deal with in the new larger context. 

Perhaps others have different experiences of the current V.I. provision and could take this opportunity to share them using this new FED tool. 

Scottish Accessible Transport Alliance (SATA) 
Achievement Awards 2012:

SATA Achievement Awards will recognise the outstanding achievements of individuals or organisations in promoting and delivering SATA's aim and in providing transport and transport-related services and facilities for disabled people.  Recognition will be for life-time or similar work or particular projects. 

Awards will be given to an individual or organisation.  They will be given to either SATA members or non-members working in a paid or unpaid capacity in any sector, voluntary, public or private.  

Awards will be made annually or at such intervals as decided by the Management Committee.  This year they will be presented after the SATA AGM on 13th September 2012 at the Norton Park Conference Centre in Edinburgh.  

Nominations for the Award will be invited through the SATA membership and by other means.  The Award ceremony and the result to be publicised as widely as possible.  

Nominations must be submitted by 15th June 2012. 
For more information and a nomination form, please contact Alan Rees at at.rees@sol.co.uk 
And finally:

Greece tries to crack down on fraud as mayor of Zakynthos faces revolt:

Greece needs to crack down on benefit fraud, but on Zakynthos, the island of the blind, the crackdown has backfired for one politician 

By Nick Squires, Zakynthos. (The Telegraph(
Even by the extravagant standards of Greek corruption, the scam uncovered by Stelios Bozikis is so brazen that it is hard to credit. 

Nearly 600 people on the Ionian island of Zakynthos - of which Mr. Bozikis was recently elected mayor - managed to have themselves falsely declared blind, entitling them to fat monthly cheques from the state. 

They included taxi drivers, shopkeepers and restaurant owners, farmers tending the island's patchwork of vineyards and olive groves, and a few amateur hunters, whose purported disability did not stop them from spending their weekends shooting rabbits and birds in the rugged mountains of the interior. 

Other "blind" locals have been seen cheerfully playing cards and backgammon in the tavernas and bars of the island. "Out of 650 registered blind people on the island, we estimate that at least 600 are fraudulent claims," the mayor told The Sunday Telegraph in his office overlooking the boats crowding the port of Zakynthos Town, the main settlement. 

That represents nearly two per cent of the island's population of 35,000 - nearly 10 times the average rate of blindness in the rest of Europe, according to the World Health Organization. 

The surprisingly high prevalence was the result of authorities on the island permitting fraudulent claims for more than a decade. 

"I realised when I became mayor that a lot of illegal things were taking place here," said Mr. Bozikis, a lawyer who was elected last year. "I promised myself that I would tackle them, irrespective of the political cost." 

The fake blind were raking in monthly payments of at least €350, sometimes more depending on their age and family status. Those who supposedly needed carers received larger sums. 
To read the full article go to http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/greece/9233670/Greece-tries-to-crack-down-on-fraud-as-mayor-of-Zakynthos-faces-revolt.html
Hopefully, you will have this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles and reports coming for inclusion in future issues.
Bill Campbell.
Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this Newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources.
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